Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)
Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)
Statewide Committee of Blind Vendors

Minutes of the September 14, 2021
DRAFT
Welcome and Roll Call: Mr. Haley called the meeting to order at 9:06 a.m. and asked Mr. Sampson to take a roll call for attendance.

Committee Members Present: Mr. Keith Haley, Mr. Chad Farr, Mr. Amos Fatorma, Ms. Shelly McDermott, Ms. Carmella Ferreira, Mr. Stephen Hillyer, Mr. David Pelaggi, Mr. Anthony Ford, Mr. Angel Torres
Committee Members Absent: N/A
BEP Members Present: Ms. Yolanda Doak, Mr. Frank Roberts, Mr. Keith DeLeo, Mr. Loyd Montaque, Mr. Adam Fairbanks, Ms. Brandy Altergott, Mr. Richard Braccia, Ms. Barbara Miller, Mr. Jim Ferguson, Mr. Jeremey Bailey
BEP Members Absent: Mr. Michael Heany, Ms. Helen Shramek, Mr. Charles Cote, Ms. Glendaly Hernandez, Ms. Ximena Yanez-Hamberger, Mr. Sovey Ramirez, Ms. Jazmarie DeJesus, Mr. Kenneth Clark

Others Present: Mr. Brian Sigman, Mr. Tyrell Sampson, Mr. Zach Moore, Ms. Lori St. Amand, Ms. Tracy Morin, Mr. Nick Faenza, Mr. Joel Garcia, Ms. Jessie Towle, Mr. David Walshe, Ms. Catriona MacDonald
Presentation by NCSAB Policy Advisor Catriona MacDonald
Mr. Sampson introduced Ms. Catriona MacDonald who works as a policy advisor for the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind, where her efforts focus primarily on the Randolph Shepard program. 

Ms. MacDonald discussed how to grow business locations using the research and strategies conducted and developed by larger corporations to help food service businesses “survive and thrive through the pandemic.” Ms. MacDonald presented strategies that can be used by vending facility managers in their places of business to increase sales. 

Ms. MacDonald reported on research that has shown that vending machines and food service locations that accept credit/debit cards have increased sales. Additionally, as the pandemic has progressed, many companies are shifting to healthier products with larger profit margins. Ms. MacDonald suggested stocking well-known brands in vending machines.

Ms. MacDonald further reported that larger sized portions of products are also selling better than in the past and these offer higher profit margins than smaller packages. Ms. MacDonald described the benefits of micro-markets that offer self-serve purchase options. 
Mr. Sampson thanked Ms. MacDonald for her presentation and added that Mr. Norton may be able to provide additional information as to what types of new products may be considered as items that can be sold through vending machines based on the Connecticut statutes and regulations. 
Ms. McDermott asked if there was any additional information or a resource available to vending facility managers to get more information from Ms. MacDonald.  Ms. MacDonald reported there is a national conference in December 2021 that vending facility managers can attend. Ms. MacDonald also indicated she would share how to register for this conference.
Minutes from June 1, 2021
A motion was made by Mr. Chad Farr, seconded by Mr. David Pelaggi, to approve the meeting minutes from June 1, 2021. The motion carried and was passed unanimously. 
Old Business
a) Budget Update: Mr. Sampson reported that this year’s available funding is strong compared to last year. The funding for last year was $982,000. This year there is $1.6 million available. Expenditures are down in comparison to last year.
b) Regulations Update: Mr. Haley stated he would like to present two items related to the regulations he feels should be put up for a vote. 

First, regarding micro markets, it was discussed that at a micro-market location it is required that the vending facility manager should be present unless the facility does not make $500.00 per an eight-hour shift. Mr. Haley proposed that this regulation be reworded as follows; “vendors must visit the facility regularly to ensure that shelves are stocked properly and efficiently.” Then, they would not be required to have an on-site presence, but a daily visit is recommended if average daily sales surpass $500.00 per eight-hour shift. Mr. Haley clarified that it is not required for a vending facility manager to make a daily visit but it is recommended. Mr. Haley queried the committee to see if there were any objections to this language. No objections were made.

The second item Mr. Haley presented was related to the “Excuse Clause.” Vending facility managers are required to be at all mandatory meetings, trainings, or events that take place. At this time, if a vending facility manager is excused, they must make up that mandatory training. Previously, a time frame was discussed for making up the missed training. Mr. Haley determined that if a training is missed it is incumbent on the vending facility manager who missed the training to make it up or they will not be eligible for the transfer and promotion list when the time arrives. Mr. Haley asserted that a time limit to make up trainings is not necessary.
Mr. Haley queried the committee as to whether or not there was disagreement with his assertion.  Ms. McDermott requested that Mr. Haley read the current clause out loud for clarification. Mr. Haley consented to the request.  

“The operator must attend all annual meetings or any events unless excused by the vending facility supervisor and/or the executive director with a satisfactory reason. In the event an operator is excused for a satisfactory reason, then the annual meeting, mandatory training, or event must be made up if materials are available.” 
A motion was made by Mr. Farr, and seconded by Ms. McDermott, to accept the draft regulations as discussed. The motion carried and was accepted unanimously. 
Mr. Haley indicated that he would present the amended draft regulations to Mr. Sampson so that they can be submitted to the next level in the review and approval process.
New Business:
a) Operator Facilities Update: At this time, there are fourteen facilities in operation, including seasonal facilities. There are four community colleges where operations have resumed. Mr. Sampson expressed the need to monitor what is working and what is not at each location and expressed his desire to fully exhaust every plan of action to keep BEP locations open before having a conversation about closing a location. DMV concession locations were lost during the course of the pandemic. The DMV has initiated processes that are online to eliminate the need for consumers to wait for services inside the DMV. This has greatly reduced the potential customer base available to make purchases at vending facilities.
b) Statewide Vending Contract Provider (Pepsi) Update: Ms. Morin provided the update. Ms. Morin stated that as of July 2021 the state has entered its second year of a five-year contract with Pepsi. To date, there are approximately 2,100 machines placed in BEP locations between Pepsi and three other sub-contractors. The pandemic has presented hardship in the form of labor and material shortages as well as product transportation issues. Overall, the contractor is performing quite well despite these challenges.
c) Case Rebate Reallocation of Funds Committee Vote: A motion was carried last year regarding the request to have the reallocation of case rebate monies for the locations operated by the vending facility operators to go to those specific operators. Case rebates, historically, were placed back into the program’s operating fund. 

Ms. McDermott questioned if case rebates could be split between the BEP operator and the BEP program. Mr. Sampson clarified that the split discussed was that only qualified operators would receive the rebate and the rest of the rebates would go to the BEP program’s fund.
A motion was made by Ms. McDermott, seconded by Mr. Pelaggi, to accept allowing qualified operators to receive case rebates with the remainder of the rebates being placed in the BEP fund. The motion carried and was passed unanimously. 

Mr. Sigman asked if the motion was specifically for this year’s case rebates and Mr. Haley confirmed that it was.
d) RSA Guidance Regarding Vending Machines on Federal Property: Recent guidance received by Rehabilitation Services Administration (RSA) indicates that vending machines placed on federal property should be assigned to a blind vendor as a business opportunity. There are 105 vending machines throughout the state on federal property. This totals approximately $60,000 a year in earnings. It appears that in the future there will be additional opportunities on federal property. Further discussion on this topic will be occurring after an upcoming meeting where staff from RSA will be providing additional information on this matter.
e) NFBEI – Renewal Federal Fiscal Year Vote: Mr. Haley stated that the committee and the BEP Program benefit from this membership and that he believes it should continue.

A motion was made by Mr. Pelaggi, seconded by Ms. Ferreira, to continue membership with the NFBEI. The motion carried and was passed unanimously. 

f) Schedule C’s, Retirement Contributions, Insurance: Mr. Sampson reminded the members to make good faith efforts to stay current on their required payments. For those who have not provided Schedule C’s, Mr. Sampson asked that they please do so as soon as possible. Mr. Haley stated that retirement and insurance benefits are not a right, they are benefits of the program. Operators should do their due diligence to meet their payment requirements. 
g) Financial Relief Restoration Payment Update: All operator information has been received and formulated based on the committee’s recommendations. The loss reimbursement percentage has been determined at 58.59% for those operators who have been verified to have losses greater than the unemployment assistance received. The agency is now able to proceed with paying out these funds. Operators who have been identified to receive funds will be receiving an attestation form with an attached financial breakout of their payment. Operators who did not have financial losses in 2020 compared to 2019 will be receiving a financial breakout as well. Once operators have verified their attestation is correct and signed the document, Mr. Sampson will begin to process the operator’s individual payment.

Agency Matters:
a) Transfers & Training: At this time, there are no transfers. Mr. Sampson stated there is a Mini-Blast conference available for operators if they choose to participate later this year.
b) Close of FFY 2021: Mr. Sampson stated that all locations, especially seasonal locations, need to make sure they have submitted their business reports as soon as possible. It is almost the end of the Federal Fiscal Year. 
Committee Elections: The FFY 2022 Committee nominees were announced: Frank Roberts, Brandy Altergott, Richard Braccia, David Pelaggi, Steve Hillyer, and Angel Torres. 
Mr. Sampson paused the meeting at 11:11 a.m. to allow any committee members who had not submitted their votes to submit them to Ms. St. Amand before reconvening.

Mr. Sampson closed voting at 11:17 a.m. and reconvened the meeting at 11:21 a.m.

The three nominees elected to the FFY 2022 Committee are Brandy Altergott, Richard Braccia, and Frank Roberts.

The two nominees elected to the FFY 2022 Committee as alternates are David Pelaggi and Angel Torres.
Open Forum: Mr. Haley offered the opportunity for anyone attending the meeting to reach out with questions or comments. 
Mr. Hillyer asked about receiving funds for equipment discussed in a meeting held last year. Mr. Hillyer had previously prepared a list of equipment he would like to request and reported had not heard anything further. Mr. Sampson responded that at the time the discussion took place it was thought that an additional funding source could be used, however; this is no longer the case. Mr. Sampson stated that if there is a need for equipment, that need will be assessed. Mr. Sampson also clarified that equipment repairs continue to be available.

Ms. Altergott requested clarification regarding the current vending agreement. She asked how the BEP Program will initiate the conversation regarding adding non-food items to vending machines at BEP locations. Mr. Sampson responded that this is something that needs be brought to the attention of Mr. Norton so that he can review the state regulations to determine if this is a possibility before moving forward. 
Mr. Frank Roberts stated that he would like to add to the current regulations the ability to expand into the private sector regarding vending machines. Mr. Sigman reported that for this to happen there would need to be a statutory change. This would be a conversation that would have to start with Mr. Norton and then be elevated to the commissioner of the agency. 
Mr. Hillyer made mention of potentially setting up vending machines in prison commissaries in the future.
Mr. Haley noted that this was the last meeting that BESB Director, Mr. Brian Sigman, would be participating in. The committee collectively acknowledged the loss of Mr. Sigman and wished him the best moving forward into his retirement.

Mr. Sigman offered his thanks and appreciation to the committee. 
Date of the next meeting: November 30th, 2021 
Adjournment: A motion was made by Mr. Farr, seconded by Mr. Pelaggi to adjourn the meeting. The motion carried unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 11:59 p.m.
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